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I. CALLED TO ORDER @ 7:30 a.m. EST

Roll Call was conducted by Ashleigh Irving, Interim Executive Director. 

Members Present: 
Kari Riddle, ATC, LAT – Chair 
Billy J. “Bo” McDougal, ATC, LAT – Vice-Chair  
Gerald Stevens, LAT, ATC 
Randy S. Schwartzberg, MD 
James B. Hudson 
Frank Walters, PhD, LAT, ATC  
Members Not Present: 
James T. Watson, ATC, LAT     (Excused Absence) 
Kevin Christie, DC            (Excused Absence) 
Lynne Roberts             (Excused Absence) 

Staff Present: 
Ashleigh Irving, Executive Director 
Eric Pottschmidt, Program Operations Administrator 
Ronald “Tom” Jones, Assistant Attorney General 

II. RULES DISCUSSION

Ms. Riddle stated that the purpose of this meeting was for the Board to review and discuss the proposed
language for the rule development initiative discussed during the last General Business Meeting.

(TS 00:02:25 Minutes) Mr. Jones stated that himself and Mr. Stevens have had an opportunity to
correspond regarding the review of these proposed rule changes by Athletic Trainers' Association of
Florida (ATAF). Mr. Jones added that during this review himself and Mr. Stevens worked to ensure that
the proposed language for these rule changes was compliant with the 468.705, F.S., rulemaking authority,
and 468.701, F.S., particularly the definitions section, having to do with athletic training. Mr. Jones further
stated that himself and Mr. Stevens concluded that the proposed changes to Rule 64B33-2.003, F.A.C.,
and Rule 64B33-4.001, F.A.C., were within the scope of both the rulemaking authority and the statutory
definition of athletic training. He added that this information was then sent to the Board and that he met
with individual Board members to request their review in the same manner.

(TS 00:05:25 Minutes) Ms. Riddle opened the floor for discussion regarding the proposed rule changes.

a. Rule 64B33-2.003, F.A.C.
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(TS 00:06:20 Minutes) Mr. Stevens brought up the option of modifying the verbiage in the proposed 
language development to Rule 64B33-2.003(4)(a), F.A.C., from “home study” to “virtual events” to expand 
the options of acceptable methods available to earn continuing education credit. Dr. Schwartzberg and 
Ms. Riddle both agreed that this change of verbiage from “home study” to “virtual events” in the proposed 
language of subsection (4)(a) was a minor and justifiable modification. 

b. Rule 64B33-4.001, F.A.C.
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(TS 00:12:35 Minutes) Ms. Riddle presented the proposed language and explained that the presented 
proposed language has been developed to include what the curriculum is currently pointing to within the 
domains established by the Board of Certification. 
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(TS 00:15:10 Minutes) Following Ms. Riddle’s presentation of the proposed language of subsection (2)(h) 
of Rule 64B33-4.001, F.A.C., Mr. Stevens requested clarification as to whether the proposed language 
included any requirement for core temperature assessment using a rectal thermostat at the secondary 
school level, as this has been a controversial topic amongst different school districts throughout the state. 
Mr. Stevens further noted that while he would be in favor of this additional requirement, he did not intend 
to force the added requirement on an individual who may be working in a school district where the district 
is not allowing them to perform this function in their practice. He added that it was his interpretation that it 
would not be an additional requirement based upon reviewing the proposed language. 

(TS 00:17:15 Minutes) Mr. Jones added that the word “appropriate” which was included in the proposed 
language of subsection (2)(h) allows the flexibility for the school system or the individual to apply it to the 
situation and to act accordingly. Dr. Walters added that he agreed with Mr. Jones, and that the word 
“appropriate” was critical to include in subsection (2)(h). 

(TS 00:18:19 Minutes) Ms. Riddle inquired if the other Board members felt that there should be additional 
information included in the proposed language with more detail pertaining to IV administration and 
maintaining, or if subsection (2)(h) “the application of devices used in emergency care (e.g., tourniquet, 
airway adjuncts)” is adequate for its intended purpose. Mr. Stevens then asked Ms. Riddle for clarification 
on whether she was suggesting that IV fluids should be specifically added to the examples listed in the 
subsection, adding that he believed the examples listed were generic and broad in what would be 
acceptable. Ms. Riddle clarified that she is in favor of the broad language being used in this subsection 
and wanted to verify that the rest of the Board was also in favor of the language in this subsection. Dr. 
Schwartzberg added that he believed the broader language is good but noted that it might be helpful to 
add specifics to elucidate the specific devices used in emergency care. Ms. Riddle followed by stating that 
this topic would also be addressed in 64B33-4.001(5), F.A.C., which would be discussed once the Board 
reached that portion of review of the proposed language. 

(TS 00:23:30 Minutes) Following Ms. Riddle’s presentation of the proposed language for Rule 64B33-
4.001(3), F.A.C., Mr. Stevens noted that he researched the term “massage”, which in the past was used 
exclusively for the practice of massage therapy. Mr. Stevens stated that after thoroughly researching and 
reviewing the Massage Therapy Practice Act, he found that a recent change was made which resulted in 
the term “massage therapy” becoming exclusive to the practice of massage therapy, rather than the term 
“massage”. Mr. Stevens further stated that the use of the term “massage” included in this proposed 
language is fine as written. 

(TS 00:27:00 Minutes) Following Ms. Riddle’s presentation of the proposed language for Rule 64B33-
4.001(5), F.A.C., Mr. McDougal stated that he was asked by an individual where the administration of 
Narcan would fit into this proposed language. Ms. Riddle acknowledged that this was included in the 
practice analysis and that athletic trainers will now be graduating with the knowledge of how to administer 
Narcan and assess whether an individual is in that crisis. Ms. Riddle then asked the physicians on the 
Board for input on whether Narcan is only available by prescription or if it is readily available. Dr. 
Schwartzberg added that he believed it was prescription and controlled, and would be surprised if it was 
readily available, though he noted that he did not have personal experience with the usage of Narcan. Mr. 
McDougal stated that a couple weeks prior he completed a course that certified individuals to administer 
Narcan, and he learned that while it is prescription, it is easily obtainable. 

(TS 00:31:25 Minutes) Mr. Stevens added that while he agreed with the discussion as he understands the 
importance of the availability of Narcan, he wanted to address from the legal standpoint how the inclusion 
of administering controlled substances such as Narcan would have to be inventoried and managed 
differently, therefore opening the Board up to additional legal scrutiny. 
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(TS 00:32:24 Minutes) Ms. Riddle responded to Mr. Stevens’ concerns, noting that upon researching she 
found that Narcan is not a controlled substance and concluded that it does not appear to have potential for 
abuse. Ms. Riddle further stated that even though she did not think the administration of Narcan must be 
specifically stated in this proposed language, she believed it would fall under the proposed language for 
Rule 64B33-4.001(5), F.A.C., to protect licensees’ ability to administer this prescription medication as 
appropriate. Dr. Schwartzberg added that Narcan is available over the counter in 46 states, but that 
Florida is not one of these states. 

(TS 00:35:45 Minutes) Following Ms. Riddle’s presentation of the proposed language for Rule 64B33-
4.001(7), F.A.C., Mr. McDougal acknowledged the inquiry that had been brought to him about whether in 
the use of sutures, the area would be deadened, and if that would involve the use of lidocaine or another 
numbing agent in the application of suturing. Dr. Schwartzberg then stated that he believed this would be 
a standard part of the application of suturing, and that individuals who are trained in the application of 
suturing should know how to anesthetize the area. Dr. Schwartzberg added that he believed this was all-
inclusive in the proposed language, which Ms. Riddle and Mr. McDougal ultimately agreed with, stating 
that the use of broader language was appropriate. 

(TS 00:41:00 Minutes) Ms. Riddle presented the proposed language for Rule 64B33-4.001(8), F.A.C., 
and inquired if the Board members wanted to contribute to the discussion. Mr. Stevens stated that he 
believed the inclusion of the word “may” in this item allows for flexibility for the athletic trainer and their 
physician to be able to provide these services as appropriate based on the present conditions without 
forcing them to do so. 

(TS 00:44:13 Minutes) Ms. Riddle noted that importance of the proposed language for Rule 64B33-
4.001(9), F.A.C., and stated that athletic trainers were restricted from participating in administering testing 
during the height of the COVID-19 pandemic. Mr. McDougal shared that the question had been brought up 
to him as to whether this item would allow for athletic trainers to be able to order imaging tests. Ms. Riddle 
noted that this item includes the verbiage, “at the direction of a physician.” Ms. Riddle added that many 
athletic trainers work in a clinical setting, placing orders as directed by the physician. Dr. Schwartzberg 
added that he believes the proposed language is appropriate. 

(TS 00:47:40 Minutes) Ms. Riddle acknowledged that the following items listed in the proposed language 
were renumbered to allow for the clarification items added to the proposed language development to 
scope of practice. Ms. Riddle brought up the possibility of adding a new item specifically related to where 
athletic trainers can practice to the proposed language as item twelve (12), which would result in the 
currently proposed language for item twelve (12) becoming item thirteen (13). Mr. Stevens noted his 
concerns that based on the statutory definitions of athletic training, where an athletic trainer works is 
essentially where their patient base is located, therefore specifying a set of acceptable locations may 
potentially exclude future locations. 

(TS 00:50:45 Minutes) Mr. Stevens followed by suggesting the possibility of developing the language in a 
way that it refers to the Practice Act so that this topic does not have to be revisited every few years as 
athletic trainers begin to work in different settings. Ms. Riddle stated her concerns that she did not want 
athletic trainers to be excluded from being able to work in certain settings beyond an exclusive list. Ms. 
Riddle presented some of the proposed language that was provided to her in relation to this topic. Mr. 
Jones added that he would also be hesitant to provide a specific list of locations, for the same reasoning 
that this could result in some locations being excluded if they were not also specified. Ms. Riddle reread 
the proposed language for this item, “nothing herein shall be construed to limit the physical locations or 
facilities at which the athletic trainer may provide the services identified herein.” 
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(TS 00:57:00 Minutes) Dr. Schwartzberg, Mr. McDougal, and Mr. Stevens each acknowledged that they 
were in favor of the aforementioned proposed language rather than a list of specific locations. Mr. 
McDougal requested Dr. Walter’s input, as he works in many of these different settings. Dr. Walters added 
that while he felt that the broader statement would be appropriate, he agreed that hospital administrators 
tend not to have a full vision of where athletic trainers fit into the organizational structure of various 
settings that have developed over the years. Dr. Walters further stated that while he does not know what 
additional workplace settings will be developed for athletic trainers in the future, he felt that the ability to 
practice should not be limited in the sense that as new workplace settings develop in the years that follow, 
athletic trainers should be able to practice in them if it is appropriate to do so. 

(TS 01:01:33—01:09:30 Minutes) Ms. Riddle and Dr. Schwartzberg had additional discussion involving 
the potential presence of athletic trainers working in hospital surgery centers. 

III. PUBLIC COMMENTS

(TS 01:10:26 Minutes) Patricia Tripp, President of ATAF provided commentary expressing her
appreciation of the Board taking the time to review and discuss the proposed language. Ms. Tripp further
stated that the discussion that took place during this meeting seemed very productive and representative
of where the profession of athletic training is currently and offered additional clarity on the topics discussed
during the July meeting.

(TS 01:11:33 Minutes) Mr. Stevens brought up the question that had been raised to him by licensees 
concerning being awarded only one hour of continuing education credit following completion of a three-
hour CPR continuing education course and stated that there seems to be a variance in the credit being 
awarded versus the actual length of the course being completed for renewal of licensure. Mr. Stevens 
suggested the possibility of modifying the verbiage in Rule 64B33-2.003(1), F.A.C, to include “up to three 
(3) hours” as well as including the additional proposed language (displayed in red text).

(TS 01:15:35 Minutes) Mr. McDougal requested clarification as to where the aforementioned CEs would 
be getting reported, as the majority of athletic trainers now use their valid Board of Certification for the 
Athletic Trainer (BOC) cards for renewal and are only required to show proof of completion of continuing 
education in medical errors and CPR. Mr. Pottschmidt offered input that the requirement for athletic 
trainers to be BOC-certified was relatively recent, though he did not have the exact date available to 
provide at that time. Mr. Pottschmidt further explained that for athletic trainers who were licensed prior to 
that point, the BOC certification would not be required, meaning that for those licensees to renew they 
would have to meet the current continuing education requirements for renewal of 24 hours per biennium. 

(TS 01:15:35 Minutes) Dr. Walters noted that the CPR course is part of the base requirements to 
maintain BOC certification, and that there is no CE for CPR because it is a base requirement. 
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Dr. Walters added that it is his understanding that there is only one athletic trainer in the state of Florida 
that fits into the category that was described who may not be BOC-certified but is licensed. Dr. Walters 
inquired if this is indeed the case, would the requirements for continuing education then need to be 
modified once that individual exits the profession. 

IV. NEXT MEETING DATE – September 13, 2022 @ 7:30 a.m. – Microsoft Teams Meeting

Ms. Irving reminded the Board members that on August 1, a survey was sent out for the Long-Range
Planning Chair/Vice-Chair Meeting which is coming up in January 2023. She explained that the purpose of
this survey is to receive input from the Board members on the strategic planning for the next five years.
Ms. Irving requested that the Board members complete the survey prior to the due date of September 1,
2022.

Ms. Irving inquired if the Board members were satisfied with the proposed language for Rule 64B33-2.003,
F.A.C., stating that this will be placed on the agenda for the September 13, 2022, meeting. She noted that
if the Board members wished to make any changes to the proposed language, they would be able to do so
prior to that date.

Mr. Pottschmidt added that he agreed with Mr. McDougal’s previous comments that the vast majority of
active athletic trainers are required to be BOC-certified, and that it is only a very small percentage that
were licensed prior to that date when BOC was not certified that rely on continuing education hours to
satisfy the requirements for their license renewal. Mr. Pottschmidt further stated that to Dr. Walters’ point,
in the future there may come a time where there are no longer any active athletic trainers who were
licensed prior to the date that BOC certification became required. Mr. Pottschmidt stated that the Board
could then address this rule and say that it no longer applies because there are no active licensees whose
licenses were issued prior to that date. Mr. Pottschmidt stated that he will have that specific date to
provide at the next meeting.

V. ADJOURNMENT @ 9:53 a.m. EST

Motion:  by Mr. Stevens to adjourn. 
Second:  by Mr. McDougal. 
Vote:  passed unanimously. 
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